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Dear Coaches,

Thank you for your time and commitment to the Worcester Youth Soccer Program.  Our success is dependent upon ‘YOU’ our parent volunteers.  WYSL is committed to providing you all with proper training, support and equipment to make your practices and games go smoothly.  
We hope you have an enjoyable and safe soccer season.  Please do not hesitate to contact your age coordinator with any needs or concerns.  See you on the pitch!
Lyne` McDonagh, League President

EXPECTATIONS
We expect our coaches to…


-be committed to the league, its goals and objectives.

-run practices and manage their teams during games.


-be present for all practices and games.


-assist with setting up and breaking down goals on game days.


-be positive and have fun.

-teach the game of soccer based on your age group and skill level.

-ask for support when needed.

-utilize the tools and training given by the league.

-be positive role models for our players.


-demonstrate and teach sportsmanship.


-give every child an opportunity to play and equal playing time.


-communicate to their parents via emails or phone calls.

-respect referees and opposing coaches (as we are all here for the kids).

We expect WYSL to…


-ensure all coaches are trained in teaching the fundamentals of soccer.


-provide team uniforms 


-organize schedules, referees and field permitting to allow us to play our games.


-support the players, parents, coaches and referees.


-provide a safe, fun and enjoyable atmosphere for all.


-maintain equipment and supplies.


-abide by the mission of the league.


-handle any and all conflicts in a professional manner.

GOALS AND OBJECTIVES

Why an Academy style training?

-All the players in the program get the same high quality age appropriate training.
-Progressive increase in player training and time commitment.
-Creates a player centered environment.
-Allows the league to conform to US Youth Soccer recommended playing guidelines
-Increased coaching education - clinics on a weekly basis.
-Decreased burden on coaches should generate increased volunteerism.
- A designated practice night/place allows families to know what they are signing up for in advance.
- Promotes the development of club identity.
 
Program Goals:
This program is specifically designed to promote individual player development. At this level, the results that matter to the league have nothing to do with the team’s score in their weekend games. We want to see all the players having fun and learning the fundamental skills of soccer. Our hope is that they will develop a lifelong appreciation for and love of the game.

Parents:
Are requested to stay at the field during practice in case of injury or severe weather. If you must leave, please make sure your child’s coach knows and be prepared to designate another person to be responsible for your child in your absence. While at the field, we ask that parents sit to the side of the practice field and refrain from coaching.

Parking:
Handicap individuals and coaches may park in marked spaces in the McGrath parking lot at the top of the hill (You must have a displayed parking pass for upper lot). Parents are requested to park in the Forest Grove lot. 
Weather:
Field closures and practice cancelations will be posted on the league web site: http://www.wysl.org/ on the Coaches Facebook page and by e-mail
Announcements will be sent by e-mail if bad weather forces the cancellation of practice. Please note that in general, we will practice in mist or light rain. 
SEASON AND GAME DAY PREPARATIONS

To make your jobs easier throughout the season, the very first thing you should do is create a distribution list for your team in your email.  Communication via email is the easiest way to get the message out to your team.  You can let them know about any cancellations and send out game schedules.  Once this is done send out emails for the following:
1. First practice (what to wear, what to expect, where to go, what time to be there, reminder about parking, your name, explain about choosing team names, etc.) *see example email in FAQ.
2. Weekly email reminders about time of game, orange schedule, wearing uniforms, no jewelry, shOh, okin guards go under socks, positive feedback about prior games play, etc.) *see example email in FAQ.
3. Any cancellations or important league information.
Pre-planning:

· Attend Coaches meeting at the beginning and end of the season.

· You will receive this orientation packet, team uniforms and rosters.

· Create your distribution list in your email system and send out a hello email to your team. If there is no email call that parent and try to get one.  Introduce yourself and let your players know about the first academy practice.  You may want to put your game schedule in this first email as well. Create an orange schedule by adding a family name on a game day and tell parents to slice oranges, put in container have paper towels and a small trash bag.
· If you cannot reach a player after several attempts: emailing or phone; contact Your Age Coordinator or Coaches Rep
· First team practice you will hand out uniforms, choose team name, introduction/name game and begin first practice. 

Game Day:
For Coaches:

· Coaches should arrive 15-20 minutes prior to their games to assist with setting up the goals and staking down nets. Keep your coaches binder/folder with you including your roster, emergency contacts, game schedule and field map.
· Coaches are encouraged to wear their league issued shirts so everyone knows who the coaches are.

· Inform players and parents to arrive at least 10 minutes before scheduled game time and to look for their coach or players with the same uniform.
· Encourage players to have fun and do their best.

· Substitutions should be made during appropriate break times (at the quarter or half).

· Only registered and CORI’d assistants are allowed to assist the coach on game day.

· Parents must sit in designated areas for the safety of the players.
For Players:
· UNIFORM must be worn and consists of:  Wearing issued jerseys tucked in, black shorts, black socks, and cleats with rubber tips.

· No jewelry can be worn.  This includes earrings, bracelets, necklaces, watches, etc.

· SCOREKEEPING is prohibited.  Kids are learning and having fun, these are the goals.  Please discourage any keeping of score among your players. This only makes other children FEEL BADLY.  

SEASON AND GAME DAY PREPARATIONS (cont’d)

Prek/K –
· 2 x 12 min halves.   Size 3 ball.

· No goalies

· 3 or 4 on a side.  3 is preferred, but coaches can agree to 4 if the teams are large

· No throw-ins; the ball is kicked in from the sideline if out on the sides, or goal or corner kick if out on the end line.  If the player dribbles in that is OK.

· On goal kicks, the opposing team should be behind the midfield line until the ball is touched in play by a member of the kicking team.

 

Grade 1/2 – 
· 2 x 20 min halves.   Size 3 ball.

· G1 - no goalies.   G2 - has goalies.

· G1 - 4 on a side.   G2 - 5 on a side (goalie + 4 others)

· Throw ins from the sidelines - illegal throw ins are ignored

· Goal kicks and corner kicks

· On goal kicks, the opposing team should be behind the midfield line until the ball is touched in play by a member of the kicking team.

·  Additional practices are at the discretion of your coach.

Grade 3/4 –  
· 2 x 25 min halves.  Size 4 ball.

· Goalies

· 7 or 8 on a side.   7 is preferred, but coaches can agree to 8 if the teams are large

· Throw-ins.   One illegal throw-in is OK, referee should explain what was wrong.  A 2nd consecutive illegal throw-in transfers possession to the other team

· Goal kicks and corner kicks

· On goal kicks, the opposing team should be behind the midfield line until the ball is touched in play by a member of the kicking team

· Offside can be called

 IF YOU ARE THE FIRST SCHEDULED GAME OF THE DAY–

YOU MUST HELP SET UP THE GOALS FOR THE GAMES BY GETTING THEM OUT OF THE GRAY CONTAINER.
IF YOU ARE THE LAST SCHEDULED GAME OF THE DAY- 
YOU MUST HELP REMOVE THE GOALS AND PUT THEM AWAY IN THE GRAY CONTAINER.
IF YOU ARE THE FIRST SCHEDULED U-10 GAME-PLEASE HELP SET UP THE U-10 GOALS (BE SURE TO PLACE SAND BAGS DOWN).

IF YOU ARE THE FINAL SCHEDULED U-10 GAME-PLEASE RETURN THE GOALS TO THE UPPER LOT TO BE LOCKED.

BE SURE TO BRING UP THE SAND BAGS TO THE GREY BIN
Referees

All recreational games are refereed by teenagers from Worcester. These teens are also learning the game from a different angle. Many are players from Worcester youth and have earned their referee license by completing the first stages of the national referee licensing program. They also start with the youngest recreational players and develop as they progress to referee the older ages. Please be respectful of the referees as they are there to help your children learn the game of soccer and to have fun. You will notice that they will be teaching the children how to play, how to play safely, how to play fairly, and how to have fun. 
If parents are harassing the referees, the coaches should step in and stop it, or alert the head referee at the site during a break.  No coaches should ever yell at a referee, if you have an issue you can address it with the head referee at Forest Grove, or email the referee director at referees@wysl.org

ADDITIONAL THINGS YOU SHOULD KNOW (cont’d)
Simple soccer rules you need to know as a coach
No Hands

Only the goalkeeper can handle the ball and only in the goalie box, if another player handles the ball a direct free kick is awarded. To clarify first, the rule for a hand ball includes using any part of the body from the tips of the fingers to the shoulder. Second, the proper way to look at this soccer rule is that a player cannot “handle” the ball. A ball that is kicked and hits a player’s hand or arm is not a hand ball. This means that the referee must use his or her own judgment to some extent in determining whether or not a hand ball is accidental contact or a purposeful attempt to gain an advantage.

Throw-ins

A throw-in is taken when the ball crosses a sideline and leaves the field. The two basic soccer rules for a proper throw-in are to have both feet on the ground and to throw the ball with both hands over the head. For teaching purposes it is common to allow players under the age of 8 to take more than 1 attempt.

Corner Kicks & Goal Kicks

A corner kick or goal kick is taken when the ball leaves the field across the goal line. If the attacking team kicks it out, play is restarted with a goal kick. If the defending team kicks it out, play is restarted with a corner kick. The goal kick is taken from anywhere inside the “goalie box”. It can be taken by any player, not just the goalkeeper. At U6 and U8 often the referee will help placing the ball in the right place. The corner kick is taken from the corner nearest to where the ball left the field. 

Fouls

The common rule of thumb on fouls is “If it looks like a foul, it probably is.” A player cannot kick, trip, jump at, charge, strike, push, hold, or spit at an opponent. Soccer can be a physical, contact sport when two opposing players both want the soccer ball and no parent likes it when someone loses the ball and ends up on the ground! What you need to know as a parent is that bumping or going shoulder-to-shoulder while competing for a ball is not a foul until the hands or elbows come up. This is a bit of a judgment call and not all referees will call it the same way. Some soccer rules are actually not black-and-white. Remember though, the referee is ALWAYS right and they are learning too.

Direct and Indirect Free Kicks (G3/G4)
The simple difference between the two is this: On a direct kick you can score by kicking the ball directly into the goal. On an indirect kick you cannot score. An indirect kick must be touched by another player before it can go into the goal – that is the kicker and a second person. As a parent on the sideline, you can tell whether the kick is direct or indirect by looking at the referee. For an indirect kick, the referee will hold one arm straight up in the air until the second person touches the ball. No arm up, it’s a direct kick.

ADDITIONAL THINGS YOU SHOULD KNOW (cont’d)
Penalty Kick

A penalty kick results from a contact foul or hand ball by the defending team within the goalie box. The ball is placed on the penalty spot, 12 yards in front of the center of the goal. All players must remain outside the penalty area and the penalty arc until the ball is kicked. The goalkeeper must have both feet on the goal line until the ball is kicked.

Two-touch Rule

A player cannot touch the ball twice in a row when putting the ball in play. You will see this called many times in youth soccer. It applies everywhere. You will see it frequently on kick-offs, corner kicks, goal kicks or direct and indirect kicks. If a kid barely hits the ball and decides to take another swipe at it, that is a two-touch. This also applies to throw-ins. A kid cannot throw the ball in and then kick it.

Yellow and Red Cards (G3/G4)
This is the way punishment is given in soccer. The FIFA soccer rules give the guidelines for when to give a yellow card to a player and when to give a red card. If a player is given two yellow cards in the same game, that is equal to a red card. A red card can be given at any time without the player first receiving a yellow card. When a player gets a red card, they must leave the game and their team must play short. An ejected player cannot be replaced.

Offside (G3/G4)
This is without a doubt the least understood rule by parents and coaches alike. This is not enforced for U6-U8 age groups. The first thing to know is that you cannot be offside on a corner kick, goal kick, or throw-in. Also, it is not an offense for a player to be in an offside position. The player must be involved in active play as determined by the referee to be called offside. An offensive or attacking player can’t be ahead of the ball and involved in the play unless there is a defender between him and the goalkeeper. You can’t be offside if you are standing on your half of the field. Also, the offside rule applies when the ball is kicked, not when the player receives the ball. To be honest with you, this can be a hard rule to understand. 


LEAGUE CONTACTS
	League Officials
	
	Email Address
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Governance
	President
	president@wysl.org

	Fields and Equipment Questions
	Director of Operations
	operations@wysl.org

	Financial Questions
	Treasurer
	treasurer@wysl.org

	Recreation General Questions
	Recreation Director
	recreation@wysl.org

	Registration Questions
	Registrar
	registrar@wysl.org

	Referee opportunities schedule                      
	Referee Director
	referees@wysl.org

	General Coaching Questions                                   
	Coaches Representative                                                    
	coachrep@wysl.org

	General Questions
	Director of Administration
	admin@wysl.org




	League Officials
	 
	Email

	President
	Lyne McDonagh
	president@wysl.org

	Vice President
	OPEN
	vicepres@wysl.org

	Treasurer
	Tina Masiello
	treasurer@wysl.org

	Clerk
	Jon-Michael Condon
	clerk@wysl.org

	Registrar
	Ed Tarnuzzer
	registrar@wysl.org

	League Directors
	
	

	Director of TOPS Program
	OPEN
	tops@wysl.org

	Director of Operations
	Marc Thout
	operations@wysl.org 

	Director of Administration and Communications
	Chris Comeaux
	admin@wysl.org

	Director of Coaching & Player Development
	OPEN
	coach-pd@wysl.org

	Director of Referees
	John Loftus
	referees@wysl.org

	Director of Travel
	Jim Soto
	travel@wysl.org 

	Director of Recreation
	Alex Dennehy - Acting
	recreation@wysl.org

	League Agents
	 
	 

	Coach Representative
	Matt McCumber
	coachrep@wysl.org

	Parent Representative
	Mike Rossi
	parentrep@wysl.org

	Community Representative
	
	communityrep@wysl.org 

	Age Group Coordinators
	 
	 

	U10 Coordinators
	Heidi Nuzzolilo
	u10boys@wysl.org

	
	
	u10girls@wysl.org

	U8 Coordinator
	Alex Dennehy
	u8coed@wysl.org

	U6 Coordinator
	Alex Dennehy
	u6coed@wysl.org 


  Worcester Youth Soccer League PO Box 20763, Worcester, MA 01602
Phone: (508) 475-5155
Fax: (888) 219 4276
(Please Note: Our phones are monitored on a weekly basis)
COACHING RESOURCES

Resources and Materials from US Soccer 

http://www.ussoccer.com/coaching-education/resources/us-soccer-player-development-initiatives

Coaches Resource Library from MA Youth Soccer 
http://www.mayouthsoccer.org/coaches/session_plans/

Grade F license info – WYSL will reimburse you for taking this 2 hour online course

https://www.ussoccer.com/coaching-education/licenses/national-f

The National Soccer Coaches Associate of America 
http://ww2.nscaa.com/ 
FEQUENTLY ASKED QUESTIONS (FAQ’S)

Who do I contact when I need help or have a question?
You want to contact your age coordinator first, then recreation director and then refer to league contacts for other related questions.

When do I get my uniforms and equipment?
Equipment and uniforms are handed out at the coaches meeting prior to the start of the season. If you cannot make it then let your age coordinator know and we’ll make other arrangements.

What if I cannot make a scheduled game due to work commitments or family illness?

One of the very first things you should do as a coach is to try and recruit an assistant coach.  Make sure they register as a coach and are CORI’d checked.  Some coaches do not have assistants and must contact their age coordinator for guidance.  The age coordinator may assign a league official to cover the game or a game may be made up or have to be cancelled.  
Can I have parents provide something else besides oranges?

Absolutely! Grapes or another fruit is a nice alternative.  Please be aware of any allergies your team members may have and communicate that with your parents.

Can I just call my parents instead of emailing them through a distribution list?

Sure, although this can be very time consuming.  We only encourage you to make contact with all the members of the team, especially at the beginning of the season.  The email distribution list has been a great tool used by many coaches.  If you cannot reach a player/parent after several attempts’ contact the Director of Recreation immediately, we will assist in contacting the family.

I don’t know much about soccer but I want to help my child and their teammates, should I still coach?

Many of us started out feeling this way.  You will have access to electronic curriculum, and supportive coaches all around you.  We also have coaches go through training provided by Mass Youth Soccer Association.  Please do not let this hold you back and let us know you need help!  
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